
^ ^ ^ WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION 

^ ^ ^ ^ ORGANISATION MONDIALE DE LA SANTE 

EB85/8 

23 November 1989 

EXECUTIVE BOARD 

Eighty-fifth Session 

Provisional agenda item 10 

J^û/3 

REPORTS OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTORS ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, 
INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Report by the Regional Director for the Western Pacific 

The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by 
the Regional Director for the Western Pacific which highlights significant developments 
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REPORT OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR THE WESTERN PACIFIC 
ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

I. INTRODUCTION 

1. The Global Strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000 calls for a durable health 
infrastructure so that every person in every Member State has access to adequate health 
care. Now, at the midpoint of this twenty-year undertaking, it appears that in the 
Western Pacific Region what is most needed is renewed attention to policy adjustment, 
financing mechanisms, and effective management at every level of the system. 

2. Some countries and areas of the Western Pacific Region still suffer extreme poverty, 
which continues to be the major general cause of health problems. However, there are 
also several nations with rapidly growing economies and others which are maintaining 
their strength, so that the economic prospects of the Region as a whole appear to be 
quite good. This has obvious advantages in that it should provide more resources for 
health, but also brings with it new dangers and problems. Partly as a result of 
development, many countries are having increasing difficulties with pollution control and 
the disposal of hazardous waste. Also, diseases related to life-style and behaviour are 
claiming more attention, particularly in such areas as tobacco, alcohol and drug abuse, 
sexually transmitted diseases, and nutrition. 

II. HEALTH SYSTEM INFRASTRUCTURE 

3. The financing of health services has become a topic of intense discussion in the 
Region (see paragraph 31). The three main sources of finance for health - taxation, user 
fees and insurance - are used in a wide variety of ways and in different combinations in 
the various countries and areas. 

4. Strong emphasis has continued on developing information support for management. 
Workshops have been held on such subjects as monitoring health problems and services, the 
use of statistical data in management, and the development of logistical systems for use 
in inventory management and service delivery. Technical advisory services have been 
provided to strengthen national epidemiological surveillance for immunization, the 
control of diarrhoeal diseases and acute respiratory infections, and other programmes. 

5. Although computerization is now recognized as indispensable for managing and using 
health information, it is still not always realized that efficient data processing is of 
little use if the data are unreliable. For this reason the need for a well planned 
comprehensive information system, from initial data gathering to final application, has 
been stressed. 

6. Programme activities have focused increasingly on district health systems based on 
primary health care. An outstanding example of this approach is a project involving 
districts in China, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia, the Philippines, the 
Republic of Korea, and Viet Nam, which began full implementation in 1989. One of the 
project's main aims is to increase the coverage provided by primary health care staff. 

7. Health legislation is receiving more attention than in the past. At present it 
usually fails to keep pace with rapid technological progress, changing policies and the 
emergence of new health problems. Growing awareness of this issue is reflected by the 
fact that it was chosen as the topic for the Technical Discussions to be held after the 
forty-first session of the Regional Committee. AIDS became one of the most important 
legislative areas during the last biennium. To facilitate AIDS control activities 
10 countries and areas have developed or amended health legislation in the areas of 
disease surveillance, disease notification, and the regulation of blood banks, blood 
products and medical practices. 
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8. Since the most important element in any health system is the people who staff it, 
the development of human resources for health has continued to be a top priority. 
Between 1 April 1987 and 31 March 1989, 1081 WHO fellowships were awarded. A major 
review of the fellowship programme, carried out in 1989, revealed a high level of 
satisfaction with the programme as well as many opportunities for increasing its impact 
on national health services and improving its cost-effectiveness. There has been much 
discussion on the problem of fellows who do not return to their countries after receiving 
training abroad (see paragraph 32). Some countries plan to experiment with bonding 
mechanisms as a possible solution to this problem. All of them have been urged to take 
the utmost care to ensure that their fellowship objectives correspond to their overall 
human resource development plans. 

9. Regarding the training of health personnel, a particular challenge for the Region 
has been the revitalization of the Fiji School of Medicine. Pacific island countries and 
areas have depended heavily for many years on this institution to train their medical 
officers and other health workers. Recently, however, it became clear that entirely new 
approaches were needed if the School was to continue to play this vital role. WHO has 
been active in coordinating efforts to bring about these changes and to raise the 
necessary funds for the next phase of the School's existence. 

III. HEALTH SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY - HEALTH PROMOTION AND CARE 

10. There are now 171 WHO collaborating centres in the Western Pacific Region, compared 
with 147 at the end of 1986. These centres have a wide range of tasks : to produce, test 
and distribute viral reagents； to develop a comprehensive control programme on common 
sites of cancer； to study the effects of radiation on man; to carry out research on 
herbal medicine and acupuncture. They also provide valuable training opportunities for 
individuals in their areas of specialization. The directors of the 52 collaborating 
centres in China met in 1988 to explore ways of making information more readily available 
to those requiring it. A study is being made of the possibility of holding regional and 
interregional meetings of representatives not only of WHO collaborating centres but also 
of centres of excellence which are undertaking research in areas of common interest. 

11. The WHO Western Pacific Regional Centre for the Promotion of Environmental Planning 
and Applied Studies (PEPAS) celebrated its tenth anniversary in 1989. During the 
biennium of 1987-1989 PEPAS carried out 85 collaborative activities with Member States of 
the Region, 37 of which were group educational activities. In terms of the four 
programme areas covered by PEPAS, 48% of its work was in the control of environmental 
health hazards, 22% in community water supply and sanitation, 15% in rural and urban 
development and housing, and 15% in food safety. The role of PEPAS and of WHO's 
environmental health programme in general is becoming increasingly important in the 
Region. 

12. Community water supply and sanitation have received considerable attention as the 
end of the United Nations International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade 
approaches. It is still too early to say with precision what the impact of the Decade 
will have been, but it is already clear that the work begun in the 1980s will have to 
continue with renewed vigour in the 1990s. Many of the problems have proved to be far 
greater and more complex than originally anticipated, but at the same time the means for 
solving them have also become better understood. 

13. In the field of traditional medicine, four more WHO collaborating centres were 
designated during the biennium. Most of the important elements of acupuncture 
nomenclature have been standardized, and research on herbal medicines has been 
strengthened by various means, including the organization of workshops in the Republic of 
Korea and Viet Nam. 
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IV. HEALTH SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY - DISEASE PREVENTION AND CONTROL ’ 

14. The promising results of immunization coverage have made it feasible to plan for the 
eradication of poliomyelitis in the Region by 1995, in accordance with the resolution 
adopted by the Regional Committee at its thirty-ninth session. Poliomyelitis still 
occurs in six countries in the Region, but plans for total eradication have been prepared 
and the5.r implementation is now under way. 

15. With the increased availability of hepatitis В vaccine, 13 countries and areas have 
now included this with the six other antigens in their national immunization programmes； 

23 of the 35 countries and areas in the Region have started hepatitis В immunization. 
This has been made possible mainly by the extremely fruitful technical cooperation 
between countries and areas of the Region. Well over a third of the world's 300 million 
carriers of the hepatitis В virus are in the Western Pacific Region; the control of this 
disease is therefore an extremely important challenge. 

16. As a result of the efficacy of multidrug therapy, the possibility of total control 
of leprosy in certain countries and areas is now under serious consideration. It is 
estimated that 60% of the existing cases of multibacillary leprosy in the Region are now 
under effective treatment. In some small countries with few new cases reported recently 
it should be possible to ensure that all known cases are under treatment within the next 
three or four years. 

17. The prevalence of HIV infection has continued to increase. The regional programme 
on AIDS has been integrated with that on sexually transmitted diseases, and most 
countries and areas now have national AIDS prevention and control programmes. There have 
been considerable information-sharing and training activities in this field. Technical 
capability for ensuring safe blood and blood products has been greatly strengthened, but 
there are still areas in urgent need of improvement, especially for the development of a 
safe blood supply system. Much remains to be done to promote voluntary blood donation. 

18. Malaria control is still in a difficult period. It is generally recognized that the 
existing means of control are losing their efficacy, but as yet it has not been possible 
to develop new comprehensive control measures. The use of insecticide-impregnated 
mosquito nets has had promising results, especially where there has been strong community 
involvement through primary health care in preparing, distributing, using and maintaining 
the nets. However, this method alone clearly cannot be expected to solve the problem of 
malaria. Attention will continue to be given to malaria case management in order to 
reduce mortality and morbidity. Long-term control programmes have to be worked out 
within each country's general health system, according to its particular epidemiological 
situation. 

19. Diarrhoeal disease control has made considerable progress through the provision of 
oral rehydration therapy at the district and local levels. The control of acute 
respiratory infections has steadily developed in most countries with high mortality 
rates. Although progress in tuberculosis control has been slow in most parts of the 
Region, its prevalence is gradually being reduced. The main effort in controlling these 
diseases has been directed towards training primary health care workers in case 
management. Training has also been provided in community-based preventive ophthalmic 
care. 

V. CHANGES IN THE PROGRAMME BUDGET FOR 1990-1991 

20. The changes made in the programme budget for 1990-1991 resulted mainly from the 
reclassification of fellowships and activities relating to research promotion and 
development under the individual programme areas when more details became available. In 
addition, the Regional Director's decision to allocate part of the resources of the 
Regional Director's Development Programme to accommodate suggestions made in 1988 by the 
Regional Committee at its thirty-ninth session led to increases in the allocations for 
the following five programmes : prevention and control of alcohol and drug abuse, 
essential drugs and vaccines, other noncommunicable disease prevention and control 
activities, cardiovascular diseases, and tobacco or health. 
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21. The above changes, however, have not significantly altered the distribution of the 
regional programme budget for 1990-1991. Countries continued to place emphasis on 
health-for-all priority development areas such as the development of human resources for 
health, strengthening of health system infrastructures, continuing improvement of the 
managerial process for national health development, the cost-effective use of appropriate 
technology for the control of communicable diseases, and the promotion of environmental 
health. The budgetary allocations for these programmes therefore continue to account for 
the major part of the 1990-1991 programme budget. 

VI. REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

22. The fortieth session of the Regional Committee for the Western Pacific was held in 
Manila from 19 to 25 September 1989, with the Government of the Philippines acting as 
host. The President of the Philippines and members of her Government welcomed the 
Committee at an opening ceremony in Malacañan Palace. Dr Alfredo Bengzon, Secretary of 
Health of the Philippines, was elected Chairman. 

23. Representatives of 23 of the 24 Member States of the Region attended the session. 
Representatives of the United Nations Children's Fund, the United Nations High 
Commissioner for Refugees, the United Nations Population Fund, the Asian Development 
Bank, the International Committee of Military Medicine and Pharmacy, and the South 
Pacific Commission also attended the session, in addition to respresentatives of 
31 nongovernmental organizations in official relations with WHO. 

24. The Committee adopted 17 resolutions on matters which included streamlining 
programme implementation, the development of health research, the regional fellowship 
programme, the Expanded Programme on Immunization, collaboration with nongovernmental 
organizations, and planning and managing finances for health. 

25. The session was marked by a strong spirit of solidarity and mutual cooperation. 
This was particularly evident in the Committee's unanimous support for the 
Director-General‘s proposal to reschedule sessions of the Health Assembly (resolution 
WPR/RC40.R8). All 23 of the Member States represented were in favour of rescheduling all 
the governing bodies, including the regional committees. The representatives of eight 
Member States also urged that the rescheduling should come into effect in 1990. 

26. The Committee noted that in future Hong Kong would participate on its own in the 
Regional Committee for the Western Pacific with all rights other than the right to vote 
in plenary meetings and in subdivisions dealing with finance or constitutional matters. 
In future, Hong Kong will have its own name-plate in the Regional Committee sessions : 
"Hong Kong" until 30 June 1997, after which it will become "Hong Kong, China". 

27. The main topics of discussion arising from the Regional Director's biennial report 
were human resources for health, environmental health, drug supply, immunization against 
hepatitis В, and the control of tuberculosis in developing countries. 

28. The Sub-Committee on Programmes and Technical Cooperation reported on its visits to 
China and the Philippines to review WHO'S cooperation in the Expanded Programme on 
Immunization. The Committee noted that, particularly for countries with such large 
populations, remarkably high coverage had been achieved. However, the Sub-Committee 
pointed out that WHO and Member States would be called upon to intensify their 
collaboration in order to reach and sustain high immunization coverage and reduce the 
incidence of the target diseases in the 1990s. 

29. The representatives of Fiji and Malaysia welcomed the proposed visits of the 
Sub-Committee to review WHO'S collaboration in the area of noncommunicable disease 
control in 1990. 

30. On the topic of AIDS, 17 Member States described aspects of the AIDS prevention and 
control activities planned or taking place in their countries and areas. Two difficult 
issues raised in this connection were the problem of disposing of syringes used by 
intravenous drug addicts and the controversy over whether to legalize certain drugs. 
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31. The Committee spent a full day on the agenda item on planning and managing finances 
for health. Aspects of health financing in 17 countries and areas were described in some 
detail. The main themes in the discussion included cost containment, choice of 
technology, managerial efficiency, hospital care versus primary health care, equity, 
community participation and the role of nongovernmental organizations. While stressing 
the political, social and cultural uniqueness of each country and area, representatives 
also noted the usefulness of learning from the experience of other countries. They 
recognized that the financial implications of health policy required much greater 
attention in most countries, and that other government departments should be made more 
aware of the financial aspects of the health sector. They stressed their common concern 
for these issues, and encouraged WHO to continue and expand its role in facilitating the 
exchange of information and ideas in this important area (resolution WPR/RC40.R15). 

32. The fellowship programme was discussed in some detail, from the point of view of 
both the sending and the receiving countries. The importance of the programme was 
stressed by all the speakers. On the subject of non-re turning fellows, strong interest 
in developing bonding mechanisms was expressed, but one representative also cautioned 
against imposing legal restrictions of this kind. Others pointed out that each country 
must devise its own ways of ensuring that fellows return, and that receiving countries 
could also help in this matter. 

33. With regard to the Expanded Programme on Immunization, Member States expressed their 
appreciation of the efforts of WHO and UNICEF, and of the success achieved. Though 
increased and sustained coverage was reported in all countries, problems in maintaining 
the cold chain and reaching remote areas were also mentioned (resolution WPR/RC40.RIO). 

34. The Committee decided that its forty-first session would be held at regional 
headquarters in Manila from 10 to 14 September 1990 - or from 28 January to 1 February 
1991, if the sessions were rescheduled. The Committee accepted with appreciation the 
invitation of the Government of Japan to hold its forty-second session in that country. 

VII. CONCLUSION 

35. Member States have shown a high degree of solidarity in their pursuit of common 
health objectives in the Region. This has been evident both in their steady support for 
programmes that have been going on for some time and in their readiness to deal with 
emerging problem areas such as AIDS, the growing proportion of elderly people in the 
population, the rising incidence of noncommunicable diseases, and environmental 
problems. Measures taken in recent months for streamlining programme implementation by 
simplifying administrative formalities and improving communication facilities have been 
warmly welcomed. The prospects for continued effective collaboration during the new 
decade are good, especially if new budgetary constraints can be avoided. 


